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ANNIE BREES (INTRO)
Welcome to Balance365 Life Radio, a podcast that delivers honest conversations about food,
fitness, weight, and wellness. I'm your host Annie Brees along with co founder Jennifer
Campbell. Together we have a team of personal trainers and nutritionists who coach 1000s of
women daily and are on a mission to help women feel happy, healthy, and confident in their
bodies on their own terms. Join us here every week as we discuss hot topics pertaining to our
physical, mental and emotional well being with amazing guests. Enjoy.

ANNIE
Good morning, my friends, wherever you're listening from in the world. Today we're going to be
discussing a topic that's a little bit tricky to navigate, but it really needs to be called out. And
that's the connection between body shame and future weight gain. Here's the deal, most people
would tell you that they started a weight loss journey because they had a moment where they
felt ashamed of their bodies. And these moments are actually pretty common, weighing yourself
and seeing a number that you haven't seen in a while, pulling on a pair of jeans that are too
snug, getting tagged in a photo that you hate, I could go on and on. And while the weight loss
journey that shame sends you down may feel like a positive step, our argument today is that
until you learn to healthfully process moments of body shame, you will almost always be setting
down a path that is most likely to result in weight gain, not weight loss. And before we start,
make sure to jump on today's show notes and download our free guide. "Why you binge and
what to do about it." If this is you, we've got you covered my friends. Enjoy this episode.

ANNIE
Hi, Jen, how are you?

JEN CAMPBELL
Good. How are you?

ANNIE
I am so good. I'm excited to talk about this topic that we have today, the connection between
shame and weight gain. And I'm really excited because a lot of times people ask us like, "Okay,
how do I change my mindset, like, I understand why I need to change my mindset, and that it's
important. But how do I do that?" And we get a little bit more into the how in this episode, right?

JEN
Yeah. Yeah, for sure. The other thing I'm excited about with this topic is that there's a lot of
people out there who believe that shame is a great motivator. And when they shame
themselves, that's when they take action and get success.



ANNIE
Yeah. But it's actually maybe not as helpful as one thinks it is. Right?

JEN
Right. Yeah.

ANNIE
So should we just, should we start off by diving into shame triggers and weight gain and how the
two are connected?

JEN
Yeah, for sure. So to understand how a moment of body shame can lead to future weight gain,
you have to understand the diet cycle. So millions upon millions of people are stuck in this cycle.
And it starts with guilt and shame triggered by a bad body moment that moves on to an urge to
get in control. Next, the individual will start dieting or restricting their food in some way. And
next, you'll start to feel in control, and you'll start seeing results. Great, right?

ANNIE
Sounds great so far.

JEN
[Laughs] That's the first half of the diet cycle. And now the second half is, so you're dieting,
you're seeing results, it's all good. But then cravings start to intensify. And the results you've
been getting, they start to slow down. And then chaotic eating and bingeing start happening.
And then weight gain starts happening, or regain. Repeat.

ANNIE
Yeah. So what this often looks like is, you know, you could, women step on the scale, they see a
photo of themselves tagged on Facebook, or Instagram or whatever. They panic, like, "Oh my
gosh, I don't want to look like that. I don't want to be this heavy. I'm having all these impulses or
thoughts about my body." The shame, right? And they start dieting. They're like, "Okay, this is
great," for a week, but then you realize, life sucks without pizza or alcohol or brownies or
whatever the thing is that you cut out, carbs, and you crave those things, you overeat them. You
gain the weight back, maybe even more some. And then circle back to that feeling of shame.

JEN
Yeah, same old story. But it's important to understand that this is the cycle that every yo-yo
dieter is stuck in. And so for those listening, you are not alone. I've been there. Annie's been
there. Most of our members have been there. [Laughs]

ANNIE
And this isn't something anecdotally that we've seen, like this is something that's actually been
researched and visited by a number of people in the health industry.



JEN
Oh, yeah. We did not invent the diets cycle.

ANNIE
Yeah.

JEN
This is diet cycle is well studied. Yes.

ANNIE BREES (INTRO)
Yeah. It's not just like what we've seen echoed in, or it is what we've seen echoed in our
members and our own experiences, and researched as well.

JEN
Yeah. Yeah. So dieters almost always see short term weight loss, right? But ultimately, it's the
rebound eating and the yo-yoing weight that comes right? So it's the second half of the cycle. In
order to stop this cycle, you have to walk it back to where it starts, which is the shame you might
feel about your body. And so we just, we see this over and over and over again, that people feel
like they like can't stop dieting, because their whole lives, they've lived with that as the answer of
getting them out of pain. Like those moments of entering into body shame. They're just, they're
really intense triggers. And you just you want to be out of pain, right? And that's so human. And
that's ultimately what this is all about. And even if you can get out of pain by taking action, even
if you're not even seeing the weight loss results yet, just like starting something can help get you
out of that pain.

ANNIE BREES (INTRO)
Yeah. So, okay, I bet people are with us so far, like, they can maybe connect with that
experience, right? It's a super common experience to feel shame around your body, especially
for women. But how do I just stop feeling ashamed of my body, Jen?

JEN
So buckle up.

BOTH
[Laugh]

JEN
Let's walk through the process. One thing to note is that shame is a feeling and thoughts create
feelings, right? So you ultimately are going to have to look at your thoughts about your body,
and probably your whole belief system about your body or bodies, period. And I would invite
everyone listening to consider that there are many women out there living in larger bodies, or
even bodies that look just like yours, that aren't ashamed of their bodies at all. And so that's not
to compare yourself, but just to look at, "Hey, there's evidence out there, like, why is that woman
able to navigate her life in a very healthy, balanced way, not bumping into shame triggers where



every time she turns around, and I'm not?" It's possible. And what's different is there's a different
belief system there.

ANNIE BREES (INTRO)
Yeah. Let's start with defining shame. What is shame?

JEN
So this comes from Brene Brown, she's a shame researcher. For those who don't know her.
She's got many books out, if you struggle with shame, I definitely recommend her books. She
defines shame as the intensely painful feeling, or experiences of believing that we are flawed
and therefore unworthy of love and belonging. Something we've experienced, done or failed to
do makes us unworthy of connection.

ANNIE BREES (INTRO)
Flawed and therefore unworthy of love and belonging.

JEN
Yeah, and so this, the second part of something we've experienced, done or failed to do, makes
us unworthy of connection. So when we're going to talk about bodies here, I would also say that
Brene Brown says, body shame, that is the number one trigger for women, body thoughts are
the number one shame trigger for women. And so, if you live in a larger body, if you fail to lose
weight, you know, all of those things are deeply painful. Because you believe that you should be
able, you should not be in a larger body or you believe that you should be able to succeed at
weight loss.

ANNIE
Or you have just a really general belief that thinner bodies are better, or smaller bodies, lighter
bodies, leaner bodies are better and if you -

JEN
More lovable, more worthy, yeah.

ANNIE
Yes, exactly. Yep. But really, what's behind those beliefs? Or those, that experience those
thoughts that are driving that feeling?

JEN
Yeah. So back to thoughts create feelings. So in our experience, it's not just fleeting thoughts
about your body, it's a belief system. So the things you think about your body and perhaps other
people's bodies are as true to you as the sky is blue. Right? So you believe thinner bodies are
better the same way you believe the sky is blue. It's just a fact to you. So what thoughts come
before the feelings of shame? You've got to look at those. And sometimes we have these
unconscious thoughts, or because we might have a belief system running there. It's kind of
riding on autopilot. We're not aware of it. We're not visiting it. We're not getting curious about,



"Hey, where did this, where does this feeling come from?" We're feeling the shame, and we're
acting on it. So digging into the belief system, digging into what thoughts you're actually having,
you might be thinking, "This body is wrong, this body is bad, this body is ugly, this body isn't
acceptable. I am unworthy." We have, we had a member share yesterday, she felt very triggered
by a photo that her husband took of her. And when her and I dug into it together was that she,
when she looked at the photo, she saw a woman that her husband wouldn't be attracted to.
Right? So that's, all of this happening for her.

ANNIE BREES (INTRO)
I also think a lot of shoulds could fit in here, like I should be smaller, I should be lighter, I should
be thinner, I should be healthier, I should look a different way. And it could be really general, it
could also be really specific. I would be happier if my thighs were smaller, or my thighs were
thinner. My circumference of my waist lower.

JEN
Yeah, there's definitely a belief that, like smaller people are happier. So if I was smaller, I could
be happy, too, all my problems would be solved. Like, you know -

ANNIE
People who weigh less have less problems.

JEN
Right. Yeah. So in order to change your belief system, you have to start challenging your belief
system. So digging into those thoughts, digging into those beliefs and going, "Is this really true?
Do I want this to be true for me? And is this a belief system that I would confidently teach to my
children?" Which for me, is a real litmus test of if this is a belief system aligned with my values,
and what I see as a wonderful thing to role model. If I wouldn't be comfortable sitting down with
my kids and teaching them that belief, then I really need to be questioning it. Why can it be true
for me, and I wouldn't want it to be true for my children?

ANNIE
Yeah. I also think, some challenging questions could be, where did I learn this? Who taught me
this? Why did they teach me this? You know, I think a lot of times these beliefs are just thoughts
and beliefs that have been passed down to us, either from our culture, from our family, people
that we've looked up to whether we've known them in real life, or, you know, in magazines, or
TV shows or whatnot.

JEN
Yeah. And then next, decide what you want to think, like, what do you want to be true to you?
And back to the kids example, what I want to be true for them, I want to be true for me, too. So I
want to believe that all humans are born worthy, and nothing changes that, and I am as worthy
as any other human. I don't have to achieve a certain status. I don't have to look a certain way, I
am just worthy, period.



ANNIE
And you have to decide this for you. But I think that's a great example to Jen. Some of the
things we've said in our community is all bodies are good bodies. Or even a belief that your
body may not look the way you want. But that's okay. Right? Like, you can still have respect and
acceptance of it.

JEN
Yeah. And also, there's a lot of pressure out there to love your body. And what we say is you
don't have to love the way your body looks.

ANNIE
Or even every aspect of it.

JEN
Yeah, like, yes, exactly.

ANNIE BREES (INTRO)
I like my body as a whole but there's certainly aspects that I don't love. Like, I do not love my
varicose veins. [Laughs]

JEN
Right. [Laughs] Me either.

ANNIE
I just don't.

JEN
Right.

ANNIE
Sorry.

JEN
Yeah, but you can still, you could still have respect for your body. Yeah. Another belief that can
be very helpful is, I cannot 100% control what my body looks like. And for a lot of us, what our
bodies look like is largely based on our genetics.

ANNIE
Yeah, I had this huge epiphany. I think it was two summers ago, I went to dinner with my four
cousins, four of my cousins, they're all girls. And we all, my maiden name is Legg. I don't know if
I've shared that on the podcast before, which, the irony is not lost on me because my legs are
like, always been the point of contention for my body, right? And it's like this sick joke of the
universe, that they would also give me the last name Legg. But we all have the Legg legs, like,
they are thick, beefy legs. And I thought, you know what, to be disrespectful of my body, on a



very high level feels to be disrespectful to them and to be disrespectful to my ancestors, my
heritage, my grandma, my grandpa, my aunts, the people that came before me. It's like, I
wouldn't do that to them. You know, and I think it's really beautiful when you start thinking of
your body as like part of your family tree, right? Your heritage that's been passed on to you.
That's like, that's pretty cool, right?

JEN
We can't, if we're gaining weight, we can't control where that weight gain goes. Period. And you
also can't change your genetics. So you could lose weight and still have great big legs, you
could still have a stomach. All those things, right? So that's definitely a belief that I needed to
wrap my head around, because I always believed if I just tried hard enough, I could make my
body look the way other women's bodies looked, that I admired when I saw them on magazines,
or wherever I was trying to follow their diet. If I could just follow their diet, I could look like them
too. But in the end, there's genetic aspects of my body that I can't change.

ANNIE
Yeah. Okay. So you have to decide what you want to think.

JEN
You have to decide what you want to think. And you I think it's also, you know, you mentioned
questioning, where do these come from? And I think it's really important to understand that a lot
of the things that people believe about bodies come from, like consumerism, like, we're taught
by companies, right? Industry, misogyny, white supremacy, it's all projections. A lot of my beliefs
are the projections of the beliefs of women who came before me, right? And these beliefs, like
you were saying, just get passed down.

ANNIE
Yep, it was, it feels very much a lot of times for me, like I was told what to believe about my
body. And I think that's a great segue into why they were spoon fed to us so we would buy
things a lot of times.

JEN
Yeah. So I think if your beliefs come from, like consumerism, I guess, media, that kind of thing,
you are being basically conditioned to become a consumer. Right? So there's an enormous
industry that exists of women trying to fix themselves.

ANNIE
Yeah.

JEN
And then I also would acknowledge that any of the beliefs that were handed down to us through
our family, sometimes those beliefs were handed down in a way to try to protect you. Right? And
so, particularly around bodies, so, whether it was your mother, your grandmother, I think and
maybe they're, you know, there's women doing it right now, in this very moment to their



daughters, is like you're trying to mold your child into something that makes them I guess,
lovable, not a target. I'm not saying people consciously think that.

ANNIE
Less likely to get made fun of or fit in, or have more friends or, you know, stand out, blend in a
little bit more, right? Instead of, you know, being the unique version of you. That is maybe more,
people are vulnerable to getting picked on or maybe less popular or less cool, quote, unquote,
right?

JEN
Yeah.

ANNIE
Absolutely.

JEN
And so remember that if you were taught these beliefs, and they became true to you, you can
learn something new.

ANNIE
And we know that they're taught because you can look at, you can look at young children and
see that they don't carry the shame. Right? We weren't coming out of the womb with shame,
right?

JEN
Yeah.

ANNIE
I mean, my four year old will dance in the rain naked, you know? [Laughs]

JEN
Yeah.

ANNIE
And not give two thoughts about, you know, what she's looking like, or who thinks what of her.
She's just out there living her best life. [Laughs]

JEN
She's just dancing. Yeah.

ANNIE
Yes.

JEN



Yeah. And also remember that, if what you've taught, if what you've been taught is that women
in small bodies magically love their bodies, then that would be true for all small women. Right?
So maybe you do know smaller women who love their bodies. But I bet you know a lot of
women in smaller bodies who hate their bodies.

ANNIE
Which I think was, we had we both experienced that point where we maybe we were both at our
leanest, latest weights, and still found points of shame around our bodies and realize like, "Oh,
maybe it wasn't my body."

JEN
Yeah, maybe this is an inside job. Not an outside job. [Laughs]

ANNIE
Yeah. Yeah.

JEN
Yeah. So I've been 20 pounds down from where I am now. And I have never hated my body
more. And I was still trying to change it. Even 20 pounds down from now. So almost all women
are struggling with body shame.

ANNIE
Yeah, absolutely.

JEN
Yeah. And I now have curated an environment in my life where I see women of all different body
types that enjoy their bodies, that live in their bodies, that some of them love their bodies. But
they're all experiencing life to the fullest, right? And if you want to find evidence for that you can
in these days of social media, you can go out there and find it.

ANNIE
Mm hmm. Absolutely. Okay, so you've explored the thoughts that come before the feelings of
shame. You challenged your belief system, you've explored what you want to think, you've
decided what you want to think. And now you need to redirect.

JEN
Yeah, because the triggers keep coming. And that's what people need to understand is that the
triggers keep coming. And I definitely have way less triggers than I had 10 years ago, but I still
have bad body image thoughts. And the difference is that I have the skills and tools required to
process those without trying to change myself, right? I know that I have a good body. And then
I'm having bad body image thoughts. I know it's normal to have bad body image days in the
culture we live in. I can't go decades of my life being taught that my body is wrong in some way.
And just overnight, never have a bad body image thought again.



ANNIE
Right? And I think this is a big misconception that a lot of people think that you and I don't have,
quote unquote, bad thoughts, right? Yeah. And we've said it once. I will say it again, we don't
always control what comes into our brain.

JEN
We all have dark thoughts, right? Judgmental thoughts, whether it's about ourselves, or other
people, like you could be on the beach and you're judging a woman walking by you, and then
you go, like, you know, and you kind of go, "Why am I? That was not nice. I don't think that," and
so it's like having that type of awareness to not react to all of your thoughts.

ANNIE
Or to even just shut it down. Like, not to like, "Okay, I see you thought, I noticed you and I'm not
going to entertain, I'm not going to accommodate you in my brain today. Like I'm not going to
give you any more attention, like you can go," right?

JEN
Yeah, and there's actually a really good saying, what we water will grow, so, don't water those
thoughts. Right? Go water new thoughts.

ANNIE
Yeah. And how you water new thoughts is through practice, right? Like, and that can literally
look like reminders on your phone, sticky notes on your computer. A note on your mirror, asking
for some accountability or support in your circle, like, "Hey, if I come to you with XYZ, could you
remind me?" Filling your your newsfeed and your circle with people that are thinking similar
things? As Jen said. Right?

JEN
Yeah, yeah, journaling, like self love journals, we have one in Balance365, that help you expand
all of who you are. You're not just a body. Yeah. And I think, you know, definitely feel the
feelings. Don't just try to shut those feelings out. But rather than being like sad that your body
looks the way it looks, you can be sad that you struggle with those thoughts. And you can be
sad that you were taught that you needed to be thinner to be lovable, right? Like just shift, shift
your thoughts and shift where that those feelings go.

ANNIE
Exactly. Okay. So you redirect. And then what? Like, you put these new thoughts in your brain,
you kind of like, tried to do your best to put them at the forefront, thinking of them, versus maybe
your kind of hard, your old wiring thoughts?

JEN
Yeah, I would, what I think is very powerful is to have people focus how they feel in their bodies,
not looking at their bodies, especially in like the early stages of trying to work through this body
shame. We're so conditioned to look at our bodies, and pass judgment, but how do you feel in



your body, right? And we talk about this as all of these shame triggers, are usually when we
catch our appearance somewhere. So whether it's, again, in a photo that you've been tagged in,
you catch yourself in a full length mirror, you pull on a pair of jeans that are are a little too snug,
right, you see an old photo of yourself when you were thinner, all of those can be really
triggering experiences. And I would say pause and think about how you feel in your body.

ANNIE
Yeah, and as Jen said, you know, that shame, that guilt, that sadness, you know, any
combination of it, that you feel these are like, these are emotions that are going to come and go
like waves. And sometimes you just have to ride that wave. I mean, I actually think that's the
best thing you can do, is to just sit with that emotion, and ride the wave and let it come, ride it. It
will pass. And do your best to sit with it. And so in those moments, you're suggesting to focus on
how you feel in your body.

JEN
Yeah, and there's some different things you can do to get more connected with your body, we
actually have a podcast about it that we did with Deandra Dey, which we will link in the show
notes, how to reconnect with your body after dieting. But meditating, or just breathing, can be
very helpful for just closing your eyes, being back in your body, touching your body. I think that if
we have different triggers around certain body parts, some of us even have an aversion to
touching that area of our body. So for me, it was always my stomach. And I remember a time
where, like, especially postpartum after having a baby, I was so mortified of what I looked like,
and even how my stomach felt after having a baby that I couldn't even touch it without feeling
very triggered. And now I can touch my stomach all day long. Right? So just practice, like get
reacquainted.

ANNIE
Yeah. Yeah. I hadn't really thought of that, Jen until you said that. But I could see that echoed in
parts of my own body and also parts, those same parts when other people touch those parts.
I'm like [makes uncomfortable noise]. [Laughs]

JEN
Right. Yeah.

ANNIE
I'm really uncomfortable right now.

JEN
Yes. So if you're like getting intimate with somebody, and they are, yeah.

ANNIE
Yeah. Interesting. That's great. What other ways?

JEN



Exercise can be a very powerful way to get you reconnected with your body and feeling good in
your body.

ANNIE
Yep. In a loving way. Not in a -

JEN
In a loving way. Not in a punishing way. [Laughs]

ANNIE
Yeah, because it can be easy when you're feeling shame to go out for a tough run or a hard
workout as a way to like, you know, like, punish yourself. Yeah.

JEN
Yeah. And I think love can help you feel good in your body. Whether you just reach out to hug
somebody, cuddle with a kid, cuddle with a dog, have sex, that might work for some people.
Another thing I like to remind people of is that helping is healing. And I don't know what it is. But
when I help somebody I feel really good in my body. And I think it reminds me that my body is
an instrument, not an ornament.

ANNIE
I actually, I would completely agree. And I have found it to be true for me as well. And I find it to
be true because it takes the focus off of myself. Because when I am feeling like, when I'm in a
shame spiral, I can get really, like hyper focused on me. And when I'm like, "Hey, actually, you
know what, I'm not the only person living on this planet, like, I can, you know, like, it's a way to
pull myself out of that spiral."

JEN
Yeah, yeah, I'm just a human living on this planet. I love that.

ANNIE
Yeah.

JEN
And what are we here for? Right? Like, what the heck are we here for? And is this how you
want to spend your time? Like, what have you got? If you've got 80 years here? If you're super
lucky, you get 80 years on this planet? Like how much time and attention are you willing to
invest in just hating your body? Right?

ANNIE
Right.

JEN



And then last is just a gratitude practice. And being grateful for your body doesn't require you to
love the way it looks. And just like you can, you don't have to drive a Porsche in order to be
grateful for transportation, right? Like you can have, you can have a vehicle that's pretty beat
up, and still be grateful that you have that vehicle to drive, you can have a body that you do not,
you struggle to even like one part of it, but you can still be grateful that you have that body to
live in.

ANNIE
And that might, if you're really struggling, that might start off with very simple things. Like, I can
carry my babies, I can hold my babies, and I can give hugs, I can...I have, you know, strong
hands and a smart brain to cook a meal. Or, very simple.

JEN
This is really where I started in my journey. And, you know, I did that for some time. And that
morphed into, like, really feeling this deep gratitude, like, really opened my eyes to this vessel I
live in and it allows me to experience, and that kind of, for me morphed into, how could I be so
hard on something that gives me so much?

ANNIE
Right? Yeah, so and I mean, if you can think, you know, I know you said focus on your body,
and you gave some really great ways to do that. Focus how you feel in your body, excuse me.
But if you could imagine someone else going through this experience, like if Jen were in front of
me, and feeling an immense amount of shame, I can't imagine telling her, she needs to go on a
diet. You know, I'd be like giving her a hug. And I'd be telling her, you know, how great she is
and how important she is and valuable she is. And, you know, like, I'd be sitting there hyping her
up and like, or, you know, just at least, you know, listening to her, like, I hear like, I hear this
stuff. And like, I know, this is hard. And like, we can do that for ourselves. Right?

JEN
Yeah. We can.

ANNIE
And so this, all of this that's followed, you know about challenging your belief system, deciding
what you want to think, thinking what else you want to think, then redirecting, focusing how you
feel in your body, that's probably a lot different than what people are used to doing, which is
feeling shame, starting a diet.

JEN
Yeah. Which inevitably leads to weight gain.

ANNIE
Yeah, the thing that you're trying to avoid.

JEN



The thing that you're trying to avoid. Yeah. And so the last thing I want to say is that I think it's
really important to learn your triggers and start preparing for them. So you know, and I just, I
think a lot of people are triggered by photos, we have a whole podcast about it. A lot of people
may be triggered by their clothes feeling snug, weighing themselves and seeing a higher
number than they would prefer. Right? So just call out those circumstances that are triggering
for you. That you struggle to manage your thoughts around.

ANNIE
You can anticipate that as much inner work as you do, there might always be some things that
just kind of push your buttons.

JEN
Yeah, and prepare yourself for those times. Right? So that's when you really need to be armed
with these tools right? And ready to walk yourself through this process and like, slow it down,
slow down your thoughts and walk yourself through this process.

ANNIE
I literally did that last week. I was scrolling Instagram and as one often does when they scroll
Instagram, you might find yourself feeling like not good enough. And I just became an observer.
And I was like, "Annie, you're doing that thing again, where you saw this photo and you're
feeling not good enough, and it's causing it, you know, like, okay, let's put down your phone.
Let's pick up a book. Let's disconnect, you know, this isn't helpful anymore." And it was such a
more pleasant experience than falling down the I'm not good enough rabbit hole.

JEN
Yeah, you know what, I haven't been spending much time on social media lately. And I feel so
much better about myself. And it's, I'm not advocating to like, avoid your triggers and feel better.
It's that I really was using social media in such a purposeless way. With no, you know, "Why am
I here? What am I doing here?" Right? And so yeah, I would just say, I think you and I see this a
lot, like social media boundaries can be really important. I wanted to mention that I have
negative body image thoughts springing up for me every single month. And I've learned to
prepare for it. I've learned that it's a symptom, that I'm going to be getting my period in a few
days. And honestly, I think it's common.

ANNIE
Yeah.

JEN
And that might be something to be aware of. So, if I'm having bad body image thoughts, it's
almost always like, "Oh, like, I'm going to be getting my period in a couple days."

ANNIE
This happens every month. For me. It's like, I don't realize it until I get my period. And I'm like,
"Oh, that's that's why I was crying." [Laughs]



JEN
That was it. Yeah. [Laughs]

ANNIE
Makes so much more sense now.

JEN
Yeah.

ANNIE
Well, I've told you about my March face, my March 23 face, right?

JEN
No.

ANNIE
Yeah, I've talked about it on the podcast before, about how I swear there's always a few days in
the month where my face doesn't look like my face. And it just, I happened to notice that on
March 23. So now it's like my March 23 face, where I'm just like, this is not my face, and I can't -

JEN
Oh, that's so funny.

ANNIE
I almost, it's hard for me to look in the mirror on those days. But I'm like, now I know. I'm like, I
was just, you know, it's at that time of my cycle or whatever. It's fine.

JEN
Right.

ANNIE
It'll pass.

JEN
Oh, that's so funny.

ANNIE
Yeah.

JEN
Yeah. So that's what we've got for a process of walking through your shame triggers. One of the
most important life lessons I think anyone can learn. And we really try to teach this in
Balance365, is that you can be experiencing discomfort, and still taking actions in line with your



values, right? So you can be angry and not scream or hit, because screaming and hitting is not
aligned with your values. You can be feeling financially insecure and not go steal. Right?
Because stealing isn't in line with your values. And you can experience body shame and not
diet, because dieting isn't in line with your values. You actually came up with this analogy, and I
loved it. You said people treat negative emotions like hot potatoes. Like, they either, they want to
get rid of it or they want to pass it on.

ANNIE
Yeah, like take this away from me. Get it out of my hands.

JEN
Yes. And we're saying you might just need to hold it in your hand and let it cool down. And you
can help it cool down by saying things like you are good, you are kind. You're an amazing friend.
You're a wonderful daughter, you're a supportive partner. You know, things like that, like
affirmations, reminding yourself, you know, all of who you are. And often when we yearn for
something different than we have now, that's just a feeling. It's not necessarily a look that we're
looking for when we have body shame, right? It's a feeling, and really get in touch with what
feeling you're looking for when you take those actions of dieting or whatever it is like, what are
you chasing here? Is it actually a body type? Or is it the feeling of the person who has that body
type? It's what you think they feel on a day to day basis.

ANNIE
Which, we've done this long enough to know that it's most often people are searching for loving,
feeling of being loved, worthiness, belonging, value, that they're enough.

JEN
Yes. And you can have that right now. The last question I want to answer but can you love
yourself and still want to lose weight? And I think that's kind of a fear people have of letting go of
body shame. They're like, but am I like, What's going to happen? Am I just going to accept
myself? I never -

ANNIE
Yeah. Because they're using it as the fuel and the driver behind making change. And if the, if
they take that fuel away, are they going to become complacent? Right? And like not want to
change at all?

JEN
Yeah, the first thing I would say is if loving yourself leads you to not wanting to lose weight
anymore. Is that okay? Like, can we let that be okay?

ANNIE
If at the end of the day, you're still the same weight and you love yourself, like, is that the worst
thing that's going to happen to you? Like, okay.



JEN
Yeah, so I would say, what this journey allowed for me is for me to allow me to find a body
weight I feel comfortable and healthy, which for me was a 30 pound weight loss, but it was not
going back to my leanest weight.

ANNIE
And for me, it actually was a means of getting to my leanest weight sustainably. And honestly,
loving yourself is one of the most sustainable ways that we know how to lose weight and make it
last right?

JEN
Yeah, for sure.

ANNIE
Okay, that was probably quite heavy, huh?

JEN
Yeah, that's okay.

BOTH
[Laugh]

ANNIE
But I think it's really, I think it's really important to end and I just, I want to be very encouraging of
people that are trying to redirect their thoughts and think new thoughts, that this is a practice.
And if we think back to Jen's analogy, what we water grows, we have to plant the seed, we have
to water it, we have to give it sunlight time to grow. We can't be digging it up every day and
thinking, "Did this work? Is it working? It's not working." And if you find yourself in this practice,
and maybe taking what you would call or define two steps back or a step back, that's okay. Like,
that's part of the process, right? Just stick with it. Keep going. And I would be willing to bet with
enough practice, you'll wake up one day and you'll think, "Huh, I saw that photo and I didn't
really think anything of it."

JEN
Yeah, and just to make sure we're connecting all of this back to our original mission of this
podcast, it's that we work with women who struggle with their weight, a lot of them yo-yoing
weight up and down and up and down. And what we want you to understand is, it is this
immense body shame that is keeping you stuck in that cycle. And this work, doing this work can
lead you out of that cycle.

ANNIE
Exactly.

JEN



Yeah.

ANNIE
All right. Thank you, Jen.

JEN
Thank you.

ANNIE
We'll talk soon.

ANNIE (OUTRO)
Hey, everyone, if your mind has been blown while listening to this podcast, just wait until you
work with us. Let us help you level up your health and wellness habits and your life inside
Balance365 coaching. Head on over to balance365.co to join coaching.


